SOUTH PLACER MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT Sewer System Management Plan (SSMP) Biennial Audit for FY 17/18 – FY 18/19

Date: August 2019

Prepared by: Eric Nielsen, District Engineer Sam Rose, Superintendent

Table of Contents

SECTION	1 Audit Objectives	3
SECTION	2 Agency Background / System Information	4
2.1	Review of Prior SSMP Audits	4
2.2	Review of FY17/18 and FY18/19	5
SECTION	3 SSO Trends	8
3.1	Historical SSO Data	8
3.2	Trends in the Number of SSOs	8
3.3	Trends in the Volume of SSOs	9
3.4	Trends in the Causes of SSOs1	0
3.5	Anecdotal Trends in SSOs1	1
3.6	SSO Reduction Goals1	1
SECTION	4 Audit Procedure1	6
4.1	Review of SSMP Compliance1	6
4.2	Review of SSMP Effectiveness1	6
SECTION	5 Audit of SSMP Elements1	7
5.1	Goals1	7
5.2	Organization1	7
5.3	Legal Authority1	9
5.4	Operation and Maintenance Program2	0
5.5	Design and Performance Provisions2	4
5.6	Overflow Emergency Response Plan	5
5.7	FOG Control Program2	7
5.8	System Evaluation and Capacity Assurance Plan3	0
5.9	Monitoring, Measurement, and Program Modifications	1
5.10	SSMP Program Audits	3
5.11	Communication Program	4
SECTION	6 Audit Summary3	5
SECTION	7 Appendices	6
7.1	Appendix – Sample Performance Indicator Assessment Form	7

List of Tables

Table 1. Overview of System Indicators	4
Table 2. Summary of SSMP Compliance Deficiencies from Previous SSMP Internal Audit	5
Table 3. CIWQS and District SSO Historic Data	8
Table 6. SSO Reduction Goals	12
Table 7. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.i - Goals	17
Table 8. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.ii - Organization	17
Table 9. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.iii – Legal Authority	19
Table 10. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.iv – O&M Program	20
Table 11. Activities related to SSS WDR D.13.iv(b)	22
Table 12. Performance Measures related to SSS WDR D.13.iv(c)	23
Table 13. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.v – Design and Performance Provisions	24
Table 14. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.vi - OERP	25
Table 15. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.vii – FOG Control Program	27
Table 16. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.viii - SECAP	30
Table 17. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.ix – MMM	31
Table 18. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.x – SSMP Program Audits	33
Table 19. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.xi – Communications Program	34
Table 20. Summary of SSMP Compliance Deficiencies	35
Table 21. Summary of Audit Recommendations	35

List of Figures

Figure 1: Number of SSOs per Fiscal Year	9
Figure 2: SSO Volume per Fiscal Year	10

List of Abbreviations

FOG	Fats, Oils, and Grease
FY	Fiscal Year
MMM	Monitoring, Measurement, and Program Modifications
OERP	Overflow Emergency Response Plan
0&M	Operation and Maintenance
SECAP	System Evaluation and Capacity Assurance Plan
SOP	Standard Operating Procedure
SPMUD	South Placer Municipal Utility District
SSMP	Sewer System Management Plan
SSO	Sanitary Sewer Overflow
SSS WDR	Statewide General Waste Discharge Requirements for Sanitary Sewer Systems



SECTION 1 Audit Objectives

This report summarizes the results of the required Sewer System Management Plan (SSMP) internal audit process for the FY 17/18 and FY 18/19 evaluation period. The purpose of the SSMP is to provide a written framework for sanitary sewer collection system management, operation, and maintenance programs executed by the South Placer Municipal Utility District (District or SPMUD) with the ultimate goal of minimizing sanitary sewer overflows (SSOs) and achieving compliance with California State Water Resources Control Board (SWRCB) Order No. 2006-0003-DWQ, the Statewide General Waste Discharge Requirements for Sanitary Sewer Systems (SSS WDR). The SSMP audit is based on a review of performance measures established to evaluate the District's success in achieving compliance with various requirements of the SSS WDRs and the effectiveness of implementing programs as stated in the SSMP. The SSMP audit process allows the SSMP document to evolve over time through the identification of potential enhancements in the management, operation and maintenance of the sanitary sewer collection system, and the implementation of changes to the SSMP to address any deficiencies.

South Placer Municipal Utility District is committed to complete biennial audits of the SSMP consistent with the procedure outlined in Section 10 and Appendix B of the SSMP. To ensure that the audits are performed effectively, the District normally assigns this task to District staff selected from the Field Services and Technical Services departments. These individuals have a working knowledge of the collection system and can gather the appropriate data to perform the audit. This audit will follow the same format. The following tasks will be performed as part of this internal audit:

- 1. Review records from previous internal audits, to ensure noted deficiencies have been addressed. (this Section)
- 2. Compare the records from the computerized maintenance management system (CMMS) of record, to the data reported to the California Integrated Water Quality System (CIWQS). (see **Section 3.1**)
- 3. Review preventative maintenance schedules, responses to SSOs, and mitigation of SSO causes. (see Section 3.1)
- 4. Review Emergency Response Plan (ERP) for SSOs and identify improvements if needed. (see Section 5.6)
- 5. Record all findings during the audit process and keep the audit on file. (see **Section 5.10**)



SECTION 2 Agency Background / System Information

South Placer Municipal Utility District is located in Placer County and is situated approximately 20 miles northeast of the city of Sacramento. The District covers approximately 30 square miles at the base of the foothills of the Sierra Nevada Mountains and provides sanitary sewer service to customers in the communities of Rocklin, Loomis, Penryn, Newcastle, and portions of Granite Bay. The elevations in SPMUD range from approximately 115 feet to 1000 feet above sea level with an average slope of 1.3% from northeast to southwest. Several streams flow through the District (e.g., Pleasant Grove Creek, Antelope Creek, Clover Valley Creek, and Secret Ravine).

The District was established in 1956 under the State of California Municipal Utility District Act and is one of five municipal utility districts in the state. Under the Public Utilities Code of the State of California, Division 6, municipal utility districts are allowed to provide any number of utility services (e.g., sewer, water, light, power, heat, transportation, refuse, and communications). However, the District was formed and currently focuses solely on the collection and conveyance of wastewater from the customers it serves. The District is responsible for operation and maintenance of an extensive sewer collection system. The District has seen periods of tremendous growth in the recent past. The U.S. Census Bureau records show that portions of the District grew by over 1000% from 1970 to 2010. The District's sewer collection system has grown in step with the rapid population growth. The District currently provides service to over 34,000 equivalent dwelling units (EDUs). **Table 1** provides additional information about the District collection system over the last two SSMP audit periods.

Audit	FY 15/16 - 16/17	FY 17/18 – 18/19	
Miles of Mainline	274	277	
Miles of laterals (lower)	106 ³	108 ³	
Pump stations	13	13	
Population served	~75,000	~76,000	
Dedicated Sewer Maintenance Staff	14 ¹	16 ²	
Annual Budget (FY1 / FY2)	14,366,349 / 16,793,935	25,809,497 / 18,417,822	
Category 1 SSOs	2	6	
Category 2 SSOs	0	0	
Category 3 SSOs	15 ³	40 ³	

¹ - Field Services Department employees (i.e., superintendent [x1], supervisor [x2], Lead Worker [x3] Maint Worker [x8])

² - Field Services Department employees (i.e., superintendent [x1], supervisor [x2], Lead Worker [x3], Maint Worker [x10]

³ - On March 1, 2017 the District, by Ordinance, assumed ownership of all lower laterals

The wastewater conveyed through the District collection system is discharged into the City of Roseville's collection system and treated at two regional wastewater treatment plants (i.e., the Dry Creek and Pleasant Grove WWTPs).

2.1 Review of Prior SSMP Audits

The District reviewed the internal audits of the District SSMP for the 2017 audit (fiscal years 2015/2016 and 2016/2017.) The identified Actions outlined in this audit is summarized in **Table 2**. The table also indicates if the identified deficiencies have been resolved.



Table 2.	Summary	of SSMP	Compliance	Deficiencies fi	rom Previous	SSMP Internal Audit

Element	Action Item	Completed
None	None	None

All of these actions items will be carried forward in this SSMP internal audit and included as recommendations to be completed. The unresolved action items may be modified to match the current needs of the District, but they are all recommended to be completed as a result of this audit.

2.2 Review of FY17/18 and FY18/19

This section reviews the significant changes in the management, maintenance, and operation of the District sewer system related to the SSMP and reduction of SSOs.

2.2.1 Adoption of New Sewer Code

On May 3, 2018, the District Board adopted Ordinance 18-01 creating the District Sewer Code, updating and codifying previous sewer ordinances. This action clarified the District's legal authority, requirements, policies and processes.

2.2.2 Loomis Diversion Trunk Sewer

Construction of 7200 linear feet of 15-inch and 18-inch diameter trunk line was completed on December 6, 2018, which provided relief to a portion of the collection system known to have capacity-related issues. The capacity-deficient portion of the system contributed to an SSO during a major storm event during the prior audit period. The completion of this project provides the District operational flexibility to manage flows through the collection system, decreasing the likelihood of a repeat SSO.

2.2.3 Implemented the Lower Lateral Program

Beginning March 1, 2017, the District took over the ownership of lower laterals. Lower laterals are defined by District ordinance as that part of the building sewer within the public right-of-way, extending from the property line or District easement to the public sewer by gravity flow. The District Board of Directors (Board) took this action because the sewer facilities in the public right-of-way can be more effectively managed by the District, both in terms of costs and reduction of SSOs. This action by the Board increased the length of public lower laterals from three (3) miles to 106 miles.

Ownership of this much additional lower lateral necessitated the creation of a Lower Lateral Program for proactive maintenance of these assets. The District hired of two additional maintenance workers on July 1, 2017 and purchased an additional vehicle and equipment (i.e., a trailer-mounted jet rodder) to complete this work. During the initial implementation of the lower lateral program, the District addressed the main cause of blockages and SSOs in lower laterals (i.e., roots) by contracting out root foaming services. After the first two years the District discovered the need to develop and implement an "in-house" root control program to most effectively address the main cause of SSOs. The District's root foaming program officially started in June 2019.



2.2.4 Performance Merit Program

In October 2017, the District began its Performance Merit Program. The program defines minimum standards for performance of core functional areas and sets goals for improved efficiency in those areas. Employees are rewarded for their innovation, efficiency, and hard work as measured by the pre-defined goals. Staff responded to the opportunity and the program resulted in improved productivity and efficiency in the first year. The goals of the Performance Merit Program predominantly focused on the reduction of SSOs and the tasks related to reducing SSOs.

2.2.5 FOG Program Enhancements

The District funded and filled a new FOG inspector position in July 2016. The first year was spent enhancing/updating the District's FOG Program (e.g., code revisions, creating permitting forms, updating the inventory of food service establishments (FSEs), purchasing FOG inspection equipment). During the audit period, all 132 of the major FOG-producing FSEs were permitted in accordance with the new Sewer Code for the first time.

Additionally, the District purchased and implemented SwiftComply, a web-based compliance software, in December 2018. SwiftComply assists the District in keeping an inventory of the FSEs, grease control devices, and grease haulers within the District boundary. FSEs are required to create an account in SwiftComply and submit pump-out manifests through the software. FSEs that are overdue or late for a pump-out are flagged and brought to the District's attention. SwiftComply also has inspection and enforcement components so that each of these actions is tracked against each FSE. This has proven to be an effective and efficient tool in controlling the FOG from FSEs.

2.2.6 Significant Investments/Improvements to Technology

The District has made significant investments into the technology used to support work within the collection system. Now every crew and inspector have a tablet to use in the field. Use of these tablets gives staff access to the following information:

- current and history work orders and work request,
- web maps that contain information about sewer assets, project status, record drawings, parcel owner information, manhole accessibility notes, property line cleanout location descriptions, and easement roads, pump lots, backflow valves,
- access to the District's electronic system for receiving, tracking, and responding to underground service alerts.

An entirely paperless process was developed and implemented for internal map change requests. Needed map changes are noted in the field, submitted, reviewed, updated, and distributed back to users in the field within days.

The District has used level sensing technology in manholes (i.e., SmartCovers) for a number of years. During this audit period, the District purchased additional SmartCovers and piloted the SmartClean technology. The SmartClean technology uses levels sensors to monitor changes in flow conditions to alert the District when a mainline needs to be cleaned. This pilot program allowed the District to more effectively provide a sufficient level



of service by matching cleaning frequencies to when pipes actually needed cleaning. The technology also prevented a possible SSO by alerting the District to a blockage in the making through the remote sensing and telemetry functions.

During the audit period the District retained a consultant to begin developing a SCADA Master Plan. This master plan will assess the current state of the District's SCADA system and present options and recommendations for making updates to the system's hardware and software. These improvements will result in a SCADA system that will more reliably assist the District in monitoring and responding to its remote lift stations.

2.2.7 Efforts related to Property Line Cleanouts (PLCOs)

When the District took ownership of the lower laterals, several efforts were identified, and actions were taken to allow the District to effectively operate and maintain these assets. The District's strategic plan was updated during this audit to guide the District's actions through the year 2022. A goal of that strategic plan is to have a property line cleanout (PLCO) on every lateral so the District has access to the portion of the lateral it owns. Crews have installed many PLCOs to reach this goal. The District purchased hydro-excavation accessories with the two new hydro-vac cleaning trucks purchased during the audit period. Hydro-excavation allows the installation of PLCOs to happen more quickly, more safely, and with less disturbance to private property than traditional excavation with a backhoe. These are important steps in obtaining needed access to lower laterals.

Additionally, since obtaining ownership of the lower lateral, the District has made a big push to collect the location of each PLCO in the District with a high-accuracy GPS unit. This information is brought into the District's mapping system so the location of each PLCO is available to all employees of the District. This improves planning efforts and improves the ability for crews to better respond to callouts.

2.2.8 Projects to Address Roots

During the period of this audit, the District aggressively addressed two known methods of root intrusion into the collection system. Roots have been and are the most frequent cause of blockages and SSOs in the District's collection system.

Root intrusion has been observed during inspections at the bottom of manholes near the base or through the pipe penetrations into the manhole. A project was completed to address the root intrusion into thirty-eight manholes identified and prioritized during the District's inspection activities. The manhole was cleaned and prepared for the application of a calcium aluminate lining which will inhibit the future growth of roots into the manholes.

Root intrusion is most impactful to the effective flow of sewer in small diameter pipelines. This is especially true in laterals. The District addressed this issue during the audit period by completing two lateral lining (with cured-in-place pipe) projects at the cost of over half a million dollars. The laterals that were lined were identified and prioritized during the District's inspection efforts.



SECTION 3 SSO Trends

3.1 Historical SSO Data

One of the District-defined tasks of the internal audit is to compare the information submitted to the state CIWQS database against the information keep in the District internal records regarding SSO events. **Table 3** organizes the data by source to show discrepancies, if any, between the data reported to CIWQS and the District's records. Appendix 7.2 lists detailed information about each of the SSO events that occurred during the audit period.

SSO Historical Data since last SSMP Internal Audit	CIWQS Data FY 17/18 - 18/19	Internal Records FY 17/18 – 18/19
Total number of potential SSO service calls received	~	340 service calls
Total number of SSOs reported	46 SSOs	46 SSOs
Total volume of SSOs	2,351 gallons	2,351 gallons ¹

Table 3. CIWQS and District SSO Historic Data

The District employs a Spill Response Audit Method that includes a progression of review from the On-Call Supervisor, to the Field Supervisors to the Superintendent, who develops the DRAFT internal spill report. The District Engineer, when requested by the Superintendent, reviews the Draft spill report for completeness, accuracy and to evaluate the report's conclusions. The Final spill report is stored by the District for each SSO event to document the background, findings, calculations, corrective actions, and supporting information. This Spill Response Audit Method was established during the 2011 internal SSMP audit and has been modified over time to meet the intent of the process.

The District strives to maintain quality data regarding historical SSOs so that trends in the occurrences and potential causes of SSOs can be identified and investigated. The following discussion investigates the District's historical SSO data to identify potential SSO trends so that future efforts can be targeted to reduce SSOs.

3.2 Trends in the Number of SSOs

Figure 1 shows that the number of SSOs per year from FY07/08 (2008) to FY14/15 (2015) remains relatively small. The number of SSOs per 100 miles of sewer pipe within the District is low compared to the average of other municipal agencies in the state and region per the Collection System Operational Performance Report posted by SWRCB CIWQS over that time period. The number of SSOs increases starting in FY16/17. This is due in large part to the District's action to take ownership of the lower lateral in March 2017. Forty-two of the forty-six SSOs during this audit period (i.e., 91%) occurred due to a failure in the publicly owned portion of the lower lateral. The number of SSOs in a fiscal year peaked in FY17/18 with 35. However, after implementing the elements of the lower lateral program (e.g., creating a two-person lower lateral crew, conducting thousands of lower lateral video inspections, aggressively treating laterals known to have root problems), the number of SSOs dropped significantly in FY18/19 to 11.



The number of SSOs per 100 miles of sewer pipe remains low compared to the average of other municipal agencies in the state and in this region per the Collection System Operational Performance Report posted by SWRCB CIWQS over the audit time period.



Figure 1: Number of SSOs per Fiscal Year

3.3 Trends in the Volume of SSOs

Figure 2 shows that the total volume of SSO per year has generally been very small since fiscal year 2007/2008 except for a few isolated events, which were discussed in previous audits. Some of the significant accomplishments during this audit period were targeted solutions to causes of large volume SSOs in the past (e.g., constructing a diversion sewer pipeline, enhancing the District's FOG control program).

The volume in gallons of SSOs decreased in FY17/18 and FY18/19 compared to prior years. The small volume of SSOs is consistent with the type of SSOs (i.e., lower lateral SSOs) that were the predominant type of SSO that occurred during this audit period.







3.4 Trends in the Causes of SSOs

The District's SSO records were queried to identify the leading causes of SSOs. **Figure 3** shows the leading causes of SSOs in the District by 1) the percentage of the total number of SSOs, and 2) the percentage of total spill volume of SSOs.



Figure 3. Leading Causes of SSOs in FY17/18 and FY18/19

Figure 3 shows that roots in pipelines is the leading cause of an SSO both in number of SSOs and in the volume of SSOs. The actions planned as a result of this SSMP audit will target the leading causes to most effectively reduce the number and spill volume of SSOs.



3.5 Anecdotal Trends in SSOs

District staff examined the geographical location/age of the points of failure in the collection system (see **Figure 4**). Staff noted that a large number of the SSOs occurred in areas of the collection system where the collection system is the oldest (e.g., downtown areas of Rocklin and Loomis). However, staff also noted several SSOs that occurred in newer areas (e.g., 10-20 years old). During the audit process, several anecdotal factors were discovered that may present themselves as trends into the future.

In the year 2002, the District standards were updated to disallow the use of "calder"-style couplings for new construction and repairs. Many of the lower lateral SSOs which occurred during this audit period were a result of roots growing through the joint downstream of the PLCO fastened together by a "calder" coupling. This is a trend that may indicate a potential focus for future maintenance efforts.



Figure 4. SSOs in FY17/18 and FY18/19

Another trend noticed by maintenance crews recently is the buildup of toilet paper in the upstream stretches of the collection system. The implementation of low-flow fixtures within residences has resulted in less water entering the sewer collection system. Toilet paper tends to buildup in areas of the collection system where one residence connects to the sewer and there is not enough flow to move material downstream. The toilet paper hardens over time and creates a blockage. This is an interesting challenge for the District because it is a challenge with limited solutions. The District has placed mainlines and laterals on "high-frequency" cleaning schedules, placed mainlines and laterals on "high-frequency" inspection schedules, and replaced connections of the lateral to the main with varying levels of success. This may be an issue that grows over time with the increasing efforts for water conservation.

3.6 SSO Reduction Goals

Currently, the District's two goals related to SSO reduction measure the number of SSOs and the volume of SSOs. The SSO reduction goals for the number and volume of SSOs in a given year is determined by the average of the respective data over the previous five years. Over the past ten years the District has consistently had a small number of low-volume SSOs. SSO reduction goals based on five-year averages have served the District well in maintaining a small number and volume of SSOs and provided a realistic goal based on past performance. During the last SSMP Audit the District established different goals to lessen the effect that anomalies have on the goals for subsequent years.



The District will strive for zero SSO events but realizes any goal must be realistic and achievable to be effective. Table 5 below lists the District's SSO goals for number of SSO events and the volume of SSOs. Note that the District assumed the ownership of lower laterals in March 2017.

Performance Score	ormance Score Total Number of Lower Lateral SSOs/year		mance ScoreTotal Number of LowerTotal Number of allLateral SSOs/yearother SSOs/year		Total Volume of SSOs/year
Excellent	13	0	0		
Good	15	1	< 250		
Above Average	17	2	< 500		
Goal	19	3	< 1000		
Needs Improvement	20+	4+	> 1000		

Table 5. District SSO Goals

Table 6 compares the District SSO goals against the actual number of SSOs during the timeframe of the currentSSMP internal audit.

Table 4. SSO Reduction Goals

	FY17/18			FY18/19		
	Goal	Actual	Performance	Goal	Actual	Performance
Total Number of Lateral SSOs	<=19	31	Needs Improvement	<= 19	11	Excellent
Total Number of All Other SSOs	<= 3	4	Needs Improvement	<= 3	0	Excellent
Total Volume of SSOs	< 1000	2161	Needs Improvement	< 1000	190	Good

3.6.1 Planned Efforts to Reach Identified SSO Reduction Goals

The following section describes specific changes to be implemented based on the identified SSO trends to meet the target reduction goals in **Table 6**. The discussion of planned efforts is broken down into a number of potential categories (i.e., cleaning, tools, maintenance schedules, BMPs, staffing, funding, and training). It is recommended that these categories for potential changes be revisited with each subsequent SSMP internal audit to examine if they may apply to future conditions. Changes in each category may not be necessary in each audit, but addressing each category provides a holistic approach to SSO reduction.

Changes to be employed to sanitary sewer system cleaning

The District plans to continue to implement its approach to cleaning mainline pipes.

The High Priority Line cleaning program will also remain the same. These pipe segments have been identified as requiring more frequent cleaning than the typical line segment and have established cleaning intervals ranging from one month to 36 months.



The District will continue to use observed conditions during pipeline inspections (i.e., CCTV inspect a pipeline before cleaning) to drive the frequency of cleaning for each pipeline. Two CCTV crews systematically inspect a maintenance zone, when completed the data is reviewed and line segments that need cleaning are cleaned. The goal is to have more targeted cleaning efforts throughout the system. All District mainline pipe will be CCTV inspected every four (4) years to reassess the need for cleaning.

Changes to be employed to sanitary sewer system tools and/or technology text

The District developed an in-house chemical root treatment program to control root intrusion into mainlines. It was used for only a short period before the program was discontinued due to regulatory compliance issues (i.e., it became no longer cost-effective to continue the program). The District will return to contracted services for this application. The District's method of determining which line segments need to be chemically treated and when they need to be treated will not change. However, during this audit period, the District developed an inhouse lateral chemical root treatment program to address roots in laterals.

The District is committed to providing efficient and effective sanitary sewer service. One of the ways the District supports this commitment is by approving funds to purchase the vehicles and tools needed to perform vital operations efficiently and effectively. The District plans to purchase the following vehicles/equipment during the next audit period:

- Bypass trailer with protective cover for bypass piping and appurtenances,
- Upgrade hose and nozzles for the hydro-vac unit,
- Purchase two new, additional lateral cameras,
- Replace two lateral cameras,
- Replace existing CCTV truck with a new Ford Transit equipped with new CCTV camera equipment,
- Replace existing back-up CCTV van with a multi-purpose flatbed truck for CCTV inspection/lateral root foaming/easement maintenance, and
- Replace one of the District's bypass pumps.

The District has invested significant resources into its SCADA system to monitor and evaluate the operation of the remote sites (i.e., lift stations and flow recorders) throughout the District to help prevent SSOs. The District identified the need to make improvements to its SCADA system and issued an RFP to develop a SCADA Master Plan to guide the District's SCADA improvements over time.

Changes to be employed to sanitary sewer system maintenance and repair schedules

The District is committed to providing efficient and effective sanitary sewer service. This is best accomplished by having District forces focusing on its core functions (e.g., cleaning, inspecting, repairing sewer). The District continues to outsource work which is not a core function (e.g., vehicle maintenance, landscape maintenance, managing onsite fueling).



The District developed a prioritized assessment schedule for the newly acquired lower laterals to establish a proactive approach to the maintenance of those facilities. Property owners previously had the responsibility to maintain their own lower laterals. As a result, the District does not have a maintenance history for those assets. The District prioritizes this assessment schedule to focus on the older lower laterals first to build a maintenance history and to decrease the likelihood of SSOs from lower laterals.

The District plans to significantly increase the number of sewer pipelines to be root foamed. The number of sewer mainlines to be root foamed will be doubled. Lower laterals will also be treated with chemical root foam now that the District has taken responsibility for them.

Changes to be employed to sanitary sewer system best management practices

The District will continue a public outreach effort towards its customers to improve notification response times. This effort will include updates to the District website, mailing out information through newsletters, and wrapping certain District vehicles with messaging to urge customers to call the District early with sewer problems.

Changes to be employed to sanitary sewer system staffing levels and organization

In addition to the recent staffing changes (hiring two additional maintenance workers to form the lower lateral crew), the District plans on creating a regulatory compliance/safety position. This position will assist in the creation of standard operating procedures (SOPs), facilitation of required training, and compliance with various regulatory requirements. The District believes that by creating and filling this position, the Superintendent and Field Supervisors will be able to focus on the maintenance tasks related to limiting SSOs.

Changes to be employed to sanitary sewer system funding levels

The District's rates have proven effective in supporting an appropriate and high level of service for its customers. No changes to rates are anticipated or suggested to meet the District's regulatory requirements.

Changes to be employed to sanitary sewer system training

The District plans to create a new regulatory compliance/safety position. This position will be responsible for facilitating training to ensure that the District's training goals are met.

The District will continue to provide training on the current OERP, which reflects the changes to the MRP (see **Section 5.6**) to effectively meet the SSO reduction goals.

Measures to Assure No Repeat SSOs

The District employs various strategies to lessen the chance of repeat SSOs from the same location. The District completes a formal, written Spill Report for every SSO that occurs to identify any potential for a repeat blockage and the measures needed to lessen the chance of that occurring.

The District manages a number of regular contracted projects and in-house programs to address issues that result in blockages and potential SSOs. These projects include chemical root foaming contracts, cured-in-place pipe (CIPP) projects, high-frequency cleaning lists, repair projects, etc. Once an issue is identified through a District inspection or customer callout, the District assigns the asset to a list or project to address the issue and lessen the chance that a blockage or SSO will occur in the future.



Additionally, the District plans to implement a merit program to recognize outstanding performance by staff. One of the performance metrics of the merit program tracks repeat SSOs. The compensation to employees is negatively affected if a repeat SSO occurs.



SECTION 4 Audit Procedure

Per SSS WDR Section D.13.x, the objective of this audit is to focus on evaluating the effectiveness of the SSMP and the District's compliance with the SSMP requirements identified in the SSS WDR Order. This section describes the procedure used to accomplish this objective.

4.1 Review of SSMP Compliance

An assessment of South Placer Municipal Utility District's SSMP was conducted as part of the audit against the requirements outlined in the SSS WDR. The subsections of **SECTION 5** below are organized by SSMP element. Each subsection contains a table which lists the requirements of section D.13 of the SSS WDR and indicates the level of compliance of the SSMP against that requirement. The compliance status of the District's SSMP is indicated with one of the following ratings; *Yes - in compliance, No - not in compliance, or N/A – not applicable with a written justification in the SSMP*. If there are deficiencies with regards to compliance, an explanation of the deficiency is given. Each deficiency will have associated SSMP enhancements which may include action items, SSMP adjustments, and/or timelines of planned completion.

4.2 Review of SSMP Effectiveness

Subsequent to the indication of the level of compliance of the SSMP in relation to the requirements of the SSS WDR, an evaluation of the effectiveness of the SSMP elements will be conducted to comply with the requirements for SSMP audits per subsection D.13.x of the SSS WDR. The discussion reviews if the plan outlined for each section is being followed, and how effective the plan is at reaching the desired objectives. Where appropriate, recommendations will be made based on the results of this audit to identify tasks to improve the effectiveness of SSMP activities. Wherever possible, performance metrics will be used to measure the effectiveness of SSMP elements.

This section will not repeat the information and plans presented in each section of the SSMP. The focus of these sections is to evaluate the effectiveness of the stated plans for each SSMP element. The reader should reference the District SSMP to obtain the information reviewed by this audit.

A summary of the recommended modifications made throughout this SSMP internal program audit is included in **SECTION 6** – Audit Summary.



SECTION 5 Audit of SSMP Elements

This chapter evaluates all elements of the District's SSMP. Each section of this chapter is associated with one of the eleven elements of the SSMP required by SSS WDR section D.13. Each element is evaluated for compliance and effectiveness using the procedure described above in **Sections 4.1** and **4.2**, respectively.

5.1 Goals

5.1.1 Compliance

Table 5. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.i - Goals

	SSMP Requirement	Compliance	Deficiencies
i	Properly manage, operate, and	Voc	
	wastewater collection system.	res	-

5.1.2 Effectiveness of SSMP Elements and Recommended Modifications

Goals (SSMP Section 1)

Level of Effectiveness: The District currently has seven general goals identified in the SSMP. The SSMP references the District's 2013 – 2017 Strategic Plan as the source of the goals. The District's Strategic Plan was updated and adopted by the Board of Directors during this audit period. The seven Keys Areas of Focus remained the same. The goals that South Placer Municipal Utility District recorded in the SSMP and Strategic Plan have been effective in guiding the activities of the District to properly manage, operate, and maintain all parts of the sanitary sewer system.

<u>Recommendations:</u>

• The District began the 2018 Strategic Plan, with adjusted goals, beginning in July 2017. Continue to evaluate Strategic Plan goals for effectiveness as it relates to the SSMP.

5.2 Organization

5.2.1 Compliance

Table 6. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.ii - Organization

SSMP Requirement	Compliance	Deficiencies
ii(a) Identify Legally Responsible Official (LRO)	Yes	-
ii(b) SSMP responsibility and organization chart	Yes	-
ii(c) Chain of communication for reporting SSOs	Yes	-



5.2.2 Effectiveness of SSMP Elements and Recommended Modifications

Identify Legally Responsible Official (LRO) (SSMP Section 2.A)

- <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The General Manager is the District's authorized representative in all wastewater collection system matters. The SSMP designates the Superintendent as the District's legally responsible official (LRO). The SSMP lists the District Engineer as LRO in the Superintendent's absence. The position of Field Supervisor is designated as Data Submitters. The current organization of LROs and Data Submitters has proven effective in appropriately reporting SSOs to meet the requirements of the Monitoring and Reporting Program.
- <u>Recommendations:</u>
 - No recommended modifications at this time.

SSMP Responsibility Organization Chart (SSMP Section 2.B)

- <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: A chart in this section provides the title, name, phone number, and a short description of each individual's job responsibilities. Additionally, Table 2.1 of the SSMP lists the elements of the SSMP and the responsible party. The SSMP also includes an organization chart to identify lines of authority. The combination of the two tables in the SSMP effectively outline individuals responsible for implementing the SSMP, their names and contact information, and the specific elements of the SSMP for which they are responsible.
- <u>Recommendations:</u>
 - No recommended modifications at this time.

Chain of Communication Reporting Chart (SSMP 2.C)

- <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The SSMP outlines the chain of communication for reporting SSOs from the receipt of complaint to CIWQS reporting. The District trains individuals in the positions of Maintenance Worker/Inspector, Lead Worker and Field Supervisor to act as On-Call Supervisors to assure that required reporting information is properly collected during the response to a SSO. All field personnel are trained as On-Call Responders. The District's chain of communication for SSO reporting appears to be effective based on responses to service calls and the completeness and thoroughness of the information documented in the District's internal Spill Reports and on the CIWQS database.
- <u>Recommendations:</u>
 - o No recommended modifications at this time.



5.3 Legal Authority

5.3.1 Compliance

Table 7. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.iii – Legal Authority

SSMP Requirement	Compliance	Deficiencies
iii(a) Prevent illicit discharges	Yes	-
iii(b) Properly designed and constructed sewers	Yes	-
iii(c) Ensure access to laterals owned/maintained by District	Yes	-
iii(d) Limit the discharge of FOG and other debris	Yes	-
iii(e) Enforce any violation of District ordinances	Yes	-

5.3.2 Effectiveness of SSMP Elements and Recommended Modifications

Prevent Illicit Discharges Authority (SSMP 3.A)

• <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: On May 3, 2018, the District compiled several foundational ordinances into one consolidated Sewer Code to make the laws of the District more accessible, readable, and understandable to those governed by such laws, and by those persons administering such laws.

The Sewer Code bans inflow from storm water sources (2.02.005.A) and prohibits illicit discharges from service connections (2.02.005.B).

- <u>Recommendations:</u>
 - o No recommended modifications at this time.

Design and Construction Standards (SSMP 3.B)

• <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: On May 3, 2018, the District compiled several foundational ordinances into one consolidated Sewer Code to make the laws of the District more accessible, readable, and understandable to those governed by such laws, and by those persons administering such laws.

The MUD Act and the District Sewer Code provide the legal authority to require the proper design and construction of sewers and connections. Sewer Code Chapter 2.01.050 references the District Standard Specifications and Improvement Standards for Sanitary Sewers as the requirements for proper design and construction. The legal authority for enforcing proper design and construction has been effective in ensuring that new construction and improvements are built according to District specifications.

• <u>Recommendations</u>: Although the District's Standard Specifications and Improvement Standards for Sanitary Sewers, the Standards have remained largely unchanged since they were adopted in 2009. The Standard should be reviewed and updated to align with current standards to limit the chance of SSOs.

Sewer Access Authority (SSMP 3.C)

<u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: On May 3, 2018, the District compiled several foundational ordinances into one consolidated Sewer Code to make the laws of the District more accessible, readable, and understandable to those governed by such laws, and by those persons administering such laws.
 The District Sewer Code provides the legal authority that ensures access for maintenance, inspection and

repairs to publicly owned portions of laterals and clearly defines District responsibility and policy. It provides the legal authority to enter and inspect Food Service Establishments and other FOG producing



businesses. The legal authority for ensuring access as described above has been effective because, to date, the District has not been denied access or inhibited in a way that has prevented staff from performing required duties.

• <u>Recommendations</u>: No recommended modifications at this time.

Limit FOG Discharges Authority (SSMP 3.D)

- Level of Effectiveness: On May 3, 2018, the District compiled several foundational ordinances into one consolidated Sewer Code to make the laws of the District more accessible, readable, and understandable to those governed by such laws, and by those persons administering such laws. The District Sewer Code provides the legal authority to limit the discharge of FOG. The District's legal authority has been effective in limiting the number of blockages caused by FOG. The District has utilized the authority of the Sewer Code to require businesses to make significant improvements to prevent spills due to FOG. The District re-evaluated the goals of the FOG program and increased the pace of inspection
- and is permitting all Food Service Establishments.
- <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time.

Enforcement Authority (SSMP 3.E)

- <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The MUD Act provides the legal authority to enforce violations of the District's sewer ordinances. The legal authority to enforce any violation of the District sewer ordinances provided by the MUD Act has been sufficient to ensure that the District standards and specifications are implemented.
- <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time.

5.4 Operation and Maintenance Program

5.4.1 Compliance

Table 8. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.iv – O&M Program

SSMP Requirement	Compliance	Deficiencies
iv(a) Collection system maps	Yes	-
iv(b) Preventive O&M activities	Yes	-
iv(c) Rehabilitation and Replacement (R&R)	Yes	
plan		-
iv(d) Training	Yes	-
iv(e) Equipment and critical replacement	Voc	
parts	res	-



5.4.2 Effectiveness of SSMP Elements and Recommended Modifications

Collection System Maps (SSMP 4.A)

• <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The District maintains electronic and hard copy maps of the sanitary sewer system. The District does not own or operate the storm drain systems within its boundary. The storm drain systems are owned and operated by the District stakeholders (i.e., the City of Rocklin, the Town of Loomis, and unincorporated Placer County). The District has requested and received what is available from each jurisdiction. The City of Rocklin has provided GIS data of their storm drain system and it is integrated into the District's GIS program; the Town of Loomis has provided a storm drain master plan document that does not provide maps, but generally describes where and how storm water is conveyed; Placer County does not have storm drain information available for the unincorporated areas this District serves.

Electronic mapping data (sewer collection system) is accessible in the District's GIS, and hard copy maps are located at the District offices in case of emergency. Maps are updated with assets from new development, after repairs to the system, or following rehabilitation/replacement of assets. The procedure for updating the District GIS mapping has been effective, as corrections initiated from the field have been updated in a timely manner and in accordance with the established SOP.

The collection system maps are effective in communicating the location of District assets as well as providing a geospatial database to house important attributes about each asset. The District GIS (i.e., geospatial location and associated attribution) is available only to select staff. The District has implemented the use of tablets and computers in the field, with direct connection to the District's computer network. Electronic maps are now available in the field.

- <u>Recommendations:</u>
 - Continue to inquire about the availability and updates to surrounding jurisdiction's storm drain maps so updates (when available) can be incorporated into the District's GIS.

Preventive Operations & Maintenance Activities (SSMP 4.B)

• <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The audit identified and verified that the District engages in programs to complete the routine preventative maintenance activities listed in SSMP section 4.B. The District utilizes a computerized maintenance management system (CMMS) to schedule cleaning of known problem areas and to document completed work orders. In January 2017 the District launched a new CMMS (Lucity) with enhanced features compared to the legacy CMMS.

The District tracks a number of metrics related to the O&M activities. A selection of O&M activities are listed in **Table 11** with the actual quantities accomplished in FY17/18 and FY18/19.



Performance Measure	FY17/18	FY18/19
* Clean All Pipe Segments Identified for Cleaning	Yes	Yes
Mainline pipe repairs completed	1	33
Pipe Segments chemically treated for roots	93 Mains; 184 Laterals	82 Mains
Cleanouts installed or repaired	3	76
Lower Laterals assessed	2740	2312

Table 9. Activities related to SSS WDR D.13.iv(b)

* The District implemented its CCTV Driven Cleaning Program in July 2015. At the end of each month, CCTV defect data collected on pipe segments inspected is evaluated to determine whether a pipe segments needs cleaning. If a pipe segment is deemed "needs to be cleaned" it is included in a work order and cleaned the following month. This program is designed to clean only lines that need to be cleaned. The number of line segments cleaned is no longer relevant.

On March 1, 2017 the District assumed ownership of the lower lateral. To support this, the District hired two employees, purchased additional equipment and established its Lower Lateral Program, which includes condition assessment of all laterals, mitigation and repair/rehabilitation measures to ensure laterals perform as expected. The District intends to assess condition on all (23,000+) laterals within 10 years. The program began on July 24, 2017. This program has been a point of emphasis and proven effective in lowering the number of spills from lower laterals from FY17/18 to FY18/19.

The District accomplishes a significant amount of maintenance-related activities each year. Improvements have been made in developing goals via an Annual Work Plan. The Work Plan is an effective tool in focusing the use of resources to align with the goals set by the District.

The District has made strides towards developing formal, written SOPs for its preventative maintenance programs. Many SOPs have been developed and are being utilized in DRAFT form, including those recommended in past Audits. The District is considering utilizing consultants to supplement staff and complete/formalize DRATF SOP's during the 2018/2019 fiscal year.

The District launched a new CMMS (Lucity) in January 2017 and continues to develop that tool as an effective resources in planning and completing necessary maintenance activities.

<u>Recommendations:</u>

- Finalize SOPs currently in DRAFT form and continue to develop pertinent SOPs.
- Consider using outside resources to complete this task or hire a regulatory compliance technician.
- Continue to evaluate the Lower Lateral Program for effectiveness.



Rehabilitation and Replacement Plan (SSMP 4.C)

Level of Effectiveness: Pipelines and manholes are regularly inspected by District crews and defects are coded using the PACP defect coding system. The District developed its High-Risk Facility (HRF) Program, which resulted in a 5-Year CIP and R&R plan and related funding plan. High Risk Facilities include: Pipes with significant defects, Above-Grade Creek Crossings, Parallel Trunk Sewers (adjacent to creeks). The District tracks several metrics related to inspection activities. A selection of inspection activities is listed in **Table 12** with the actual quantities accomplished in FY17/18 and FY18/19.

Table 10. Performance Measures related to SSS WDR D.13.iv(c)

Performance Measure	FY17/18	FY18/19	
Pipe Segments CCTV Inspected – Goal 1550 + Warranty	1801	1651	

The District accomplishes a significant amount of inspection-related activities each year. Starting in 7/1/2015 the District re-established its production goals for, amongst other things, CCTV inspection of mainline pipes. The District is committed to CCTV inspecting the entire collection system every four (4) years. The CCTV crews perform manhole inspections while performing CCTV inspections. The goals are the same for both tasks.

The current long-term capital improvement projects are based on the projects identified in the District's System Evaluation and Capacity Assurance Program (SECAP) and the District's 5-Year CIP. Long-term planning of capital improvement projects does not currently account for the replacement of system assets based on the structural or maintenance condition, the work order history, the criticality of the asset location, etc. These are prioritized, and maintenance repairs are performed on a budget-by-budget basis.

- <u>Recommendations:</u>
 - Periodically evaluate the progress of 5-Year CIP and R&R Plans. Adjust as necessary.

Training (SSMP 4.D)

 <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The District requires all maintenance workers and technical service staff to receive training. The District adheres to a prescribed Safety and Training Schedule. In addition, the tailgate safety meetings are, for the most part, held every 10 days. The current training program has been effective in developing safe and effective staff.

Training on the topics prescribed topics occur consistently. However, training on the operation of the various pieces of equipment that the District employs to complete the routine maintenance activities has not occurred regularly. The District has relied on on-the-job training and periodically rotates its crews to help ensure each employee maintains necessary competency. All employees are trained on new equipment prior to operating it. In addition, in the event of an accident or improper operation of a piece of equipment is discovered, additional training is immediately performed for the employee(s) involved. To increase the likelihood that staff will safely and consistently operate the equipment needed to complete assigned O&M tasks, training on the equipment should be improved upon.



- <u>Recommendations:</u>
 - Develop a schedule for regular training on the specific equipment that the District owns. The scheduled equipment training should identify the frequency of training, the proposed instructors, appropriate referencing of SOPs and manuals, and the individuals required to take the training.
 - Use the SOPs (recommended in this audit) as a training tool for District staff. The SOPs should be developed so that 1) they provide a framework for the consistent delivery of required information, skills, and familiarity with equipment, and 2) they can be used to demonstrate competence of an individual in the particular subject.
 - The two above topics are carry-overs from previous audits.

Equipment and Critical Replacement Parts (SSMP 4.E)

• <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: In response to the last SSMP audit, a method for documenting the tracking of inventory and critical spare parts was implemented. A list of SPMUD Lift Station Critical Spare Parts is contained in the SSO ERP in Appendix A. The audits of the critical spare parts inventory annually.

The current process of ensuring the necessary parts has proven adequate. The District has not experienced a SSO due to the lack of equipment or critical spare parts (e.g., lift station pump failure, loss of power). The District's on-call support service also maintains many of these parts at their facility. All lift stations can be supplied with electricity through fixed and portable generators and each station can be dewatered using bypass pumps and/or hydro-vacs.

• <u>Recommendations</u>: No recommended modifications at this time.

5.5 Design and Performance Provisions

5.5.1 Compliance

Table 11. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.v – Design and Performance Provisions

SSMP Requirement	Compliance	Deficiencies
 v(a) Sanitary sewer design and construction specifications 	Yes	-
v(b) Procedures and standards for inspecting and testing new and R&R projects	Yes	-

5.5.2 Effectiveness of SSMP Elements and Recommended Modifications

Sanitary Sewer Design and Specifications (SSMP 5.A)

• <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The District Specifications and Improvement Standards for design and construction are effective in ensuring that new or rehabilitated infrastructure is designed and constructed in an acceptable manner.

The District Specifications and Improvement Standards are easily accessible to interested parties through the District website so that they can be more effectively implemented.

The District Specifications and Improvement Standards are updated as needed.



• <u>Recommendations</u>: Begin the process of updating the District Specifications and Improvement Standards.

Sanitary Sewer System Construction and Performance Provisions (SSMP 5.B)

- <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The procedures for testing of new/rehabilitated assets are clearly defined and these procedures have been effective in ensuring that recently constructed assets perform as expected.
- <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time.

5.6 Overflow Emergency Response Plan

5.6.1 Compliance

Table 12.	Compliance	with SSS	WDR D).13.vi -	OERP
TUNIC IL.	compliance				U LINI

SSMP Requirement	Compliance	Deficiencies
vi(a) Proper notification procedures	Yes	-
vi(b) Program for appropriate SSO response	Yes	-
vi(c) Procedure for prompt notification to regulatory agencies	Yes	-
vi(d) Procedures for appropriate training of staff and contractors	Yes	
vi(e) Procedures to address emergency operations (e.g., traffic, crowd control)	Yes	-
vi(f) Program to ensure containment of SSO to prevent discharge and minimize adverse impacts on the environment	Yes	-

The State Water Board amended the monitoring and reporting program (MRP) with revised requirements (Revised MRP WQ 2013-0058-EXEC) that took effect September 9, 2013. The revised requirements are available at the State Water Resources Control Board's Sanitary Sewer Overflow Reduction Program website (<u>http://www.waterboards.ca.gov/water issues/programs/sso/</u>). The changes from these revised requirements include the type of data that must be collected in the event of an SSO and the follow up reporting that is required and this is addressed in the current OERP.

• <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time.

5.6.2 Effectiveness of SSMP Elements and Recommended Modifications

Notification Procedures (SSMP 6.A)

Level of Effectiveness: Historically the District's average SSO response time (i.e., notification of SSO to operator arrival time) has met the District goal of 30 minutes during working hours and 60 minutes during non-working hours. Beginning in January 2017, response times are being recorded in each work order and the information is being regularly scrutinized as part of the SSO debriefing procedure. This indicates that the notifications procedures employed by the District are effective in facilitating a rapid response



from the District's first responders. The average response time is reported to the Board of Directors monthly.

Section 1 of the SSO ERP clearly outlines the notification procedures for District personnel for the various situations that may be encountered. Section 7 lists the contact information of all potentially applicable agencies. Appendix A contains a complete Agency contact list. These resources have proven effective for notifying appropriate agencies in response to an SSO.

• <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time.

Response Program (SSMP 6.B)

• <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The District SSO ERP effectively outlines the program that the District uses to appropriately respond to a SSO event. The SSO ERP has gone through several iterations over the years and encapsulates the best practices of the District in responding to a SSO. The SSO ERP has been effective in responding to SSOs.

The District has implemented procedures and methods to consistently estimate and document the SSO start time and SSO volume according to the best available information. The District also implements a Spill Response Evaluation Form after SSO events to conduct a self-evaluation of the various aspects of a SSO response as defined in the SSO ERP. This is effective in documenting the level of effectiveness of the SSO ERP, the solutions to unique problems encountered during the response, and suggested improvements to the SSO ERP while the information from the event is still fresh in the responders' minds.

- <u>Recommendations:</u>
 - o No recommended modifications at this time

Regulatory Notification Procedure (SSMP 6.C)

<u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The current arrangement of the LRO and the District Engineer who is able to act in the absence of the LRO have met the needs of the District to effectively report to the CIWQS database in a timely manner. The On-Call Supervisor is responsible for reporting SSOs to Cal-OES, Placer Environmental Health Department, and other affected agencies, as necessary.

The regulatory notification procedure has proven effective because to date, the District has not encountered a situation in which notification information for a required party was not available to District staff responding to a SSO.

• <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time.

Staff and Contractors Training (SSMP 6.D)

Level of Effectiveness:

Each employee is required to complete SSO response procedure training. Various aspects of SSO training are included in the monthly training schedule each year. The training has led to improvement in understanding and applying documented response procedures, in particular, documentation. In addition, more training has been provided for responses to lift station failures, as response opportunities are few and response personnel have indicated additional training would help their confidence. Enhanced SSO



response training has been provided to select staff who serve as On-Call Supervisors and it is required that they be contacted and involved in every SSO occurrence.

Contractors are also required to implement (approved) procedures prior to working within the collection system. This is done on a project-by-project basis.

• <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time

Emergency Response Coordination (SSMP 6.E)

- <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: Section 5 of the SSO ERP addresses emergency operations including hazardous spills, traffic control, and crowd control. The measures outlined in this section have never been implemented, as the District has not encountered a situation requiring these measures to date.
- <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time.

Spill Mitigation and Containment Procedure (SSMP 6.F)

- Level of Effectiveness: An SSO ERP is available for staff training and for use during a SSO event. The SSO ERP is comprehensive and indicates proper roles and responsibilities as well as SOPs for multiple items including spill rate estimation (Appendix E of SSO ERP) and water quality sampling (Appendix F of SSO ERP). The SSO ERP has been effective is defining the steps to be taken to contain and prevent a SSO from discharging to waters of the United States and to minimize any adverse impact on the environment.
- <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time.

5.7 FOG Control Program

5.7.1 Compliance

Table 13. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.vii – FOG Control Program

SSMP Requirement	Compliance	Deficiencies
vii(a) Public education plan	Yes	-
vii(b) FOG disposal plan	Yes	-
vii(c) Legal authority to prohibit SSOs and blockages caused by FOG discharges	Yes	-
vii(d) BMPs, grease removal devices, recordkeeping, and reporting requirements	Yes	-
vii(e) Authority to inspect and enforce FOG ordinance	Yes	-
vii(f) FOG Characterization Assessment and Hot Spot Cleaning Schedule	Yes	-
vii(g) FOG Control Program Measures	Yes	-



The District historically has had very few problems with FOG-related blockages and SSOs. Despite that fact, the District began a FOG program in 2009 to be proactive in dealing with FOG sources. The District made efforts to accelerate inspections of FSE's and has begun permitting FSE's. In November 2018, the District began using SwiftComply, a cloud-based FOG inspection/compliance software, to track the permitting, inspection, and enforcement of FSE's. As of June 30, 2019, the District has completed 39 inspections.

5.7.2 Effectiveness of SSMP Elements and Recommended Modifications

Public Education Plan (SSMP 7.A)

- <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The efforts the District has made to distribute information through the District website and community events appear to be effective in reaching the objective of educating the public on the proper disposal of FOG and other substances. During this audit period the District wrapped two vehicles with FOG outreach information, amongst other information.
- <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time.

FOG Disposal Plan (SSMP 7.B)

• <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The District offers free pick up of FOG from its residential customers. The FOG program also lists acceptable grease haulers and disposal facilities for FSEs to utilize to properly dispose of generated FOG. These programs appear effective because of the small number of FOG blockages in the system.

The District is a member of the South Placer Wastewater Authority (SPWA) and partners with the City of Roseville and Placer County for wastewater treatment. The SPWA is embarking on the development of a FOG receiving station. It was anticipated to be completed during this audit period, but it has yet to be undertaken. It is anticipated it will be operational sometime during the next SSMP audit period.

• <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time.

Legal Authority to Prohibit SSOs and Blockages Caused by FOG Discharges (SSMP 7.C)

- Level of Effectiveness: On May 3, 2018, the District compiled several foundational ordinances into one consolidated Sewer Code to make the laws of the District more accessible, readable, and understandable to those governed by such laws, and by those persons administering such laws.
 Chapter 3 of the District Sewer Code establishes requirements regarding FOG and the District's Standard Specifications provide the necessary legal authority for the District to prohibit FOG. These documents are effective in requiring the type of equipment to reduce FOG discharged from FSEs, as well as indicating the authority of the District to prohibit SSOs and blockages due to FOG.
- <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time.

BMP, Grease Removal Devices, Recordkeeping, and Reporting Requirements (SSMP 7.D)

<u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: On May 3, 2018, the District compiled several foundational ordinances into one consolidated Sewer Code to make the laws of the District more accessible, readable, and understandable to those governed by such laws, and by those persons administering such laws.



The District Sewer Code requires that all FSEs have best management practices (BMPs). The District's efforts to disseminate information regarding BMPs, grease removal devices and the associated record keeping and reporting requirements have been effective. Also, each FSE must have an appropriately sized grease removal device per the Uniform Plumbing Code. The District provides information about BMP requirements, BMP posters, and BMP information sheets on the following topics; proper grease disposal, requirements for new and remodeled FSEs, grease interceptor maintenance, grease trap maintenance, selecting a grease hauler, a list of licensed grease haulers, and equipment cleaning in booklet form as a resource for FSEs within the District. The District supplements the information provided about its program through onsite inspections/meetings with FSEs to reinforce the level of understanding of the FOG program and its requirements.

The District Sewer Code, Chapter 3.04.010 includes a list of recordkeeping items that may be required to be kept for no less than three years and made available upon request of a FOG Inspector or District representative.

• <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time.

Inspection and Enforcement Authority – FOG Producers (SSMP 7.E)

• <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: On May 3, 2018, the District compiled several foundational ordinances into one consolidated Sewer Code to make the laws of the District more accessible, readable, and understandable to those governed by such laws, and by those persons administering such laws.

The District Sewer Code_provides District inspectors right of entry to access and inspect FSEs and take enforcement actions for non-compliance. Fifteen enforcement actions were taken during this audit period.

• <u>Recommendations</u>: No recommended modifications at this time.

FOG Characterization Assessment and Hot Spot Cleaning Schedule (SSMP 7.F)

 <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The District currently has approximately 200 pipeline segments on the high frequency (i.e., hot spot) cleaning schedule. The cleaning schedule and records of cleaning are documented in the CMMS. The District's aggressive hot spot cleaning schedule has proven effective in limiting the number of SSOs due to FOG blockages.

A recommendation from the previous audit was to formalize (via SOP) the process of adding an asset to the High Frequency cleaning program. Though the process has yet to be formalized in an SOP, it is being practiced.

- <u>Recommendations:</u>
 - Develop a SOP describing the process of how pipelines are added to the high frequency (hot spot) cleaning schedule, how the cleaning frequency (i.e., number of months) for each hot spot is initially set, and how the cleaning frequency for an individual hot spot may be adjusted over time.



FOG Source Control Program (SSMP 7.G)

- <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The District implemented its FOG Wastewater Discharge Permit (WDP) program as a means for FOG source control by applying incremental and progressive discipline if permit holders are in violation of the FOG ordinance until performance measurements are met.
- <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time

5.8 System Evaluation and Capacity Assurance Plan

5.8.1 Compliance

Table 14. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.viii - SECAP

SSMP Requirement	Compliance	Deficiencies
viii(a) Evaluate hydraulic deficiencies	Yes	-
viii(b) Establish design criteria	Yes	-
viii(c) Establish short- and long-term CIP	Yes	-
viii(d) Develop schedule of completion dates for CIP	Yes	-

5.8.2 Effectiveness of SSMP Elements and Recommended Modifications

Evaluation of Hydraulic Deficiencies (SSMP 8.A)

- <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The District maintains its own hydraulic model and hydraulic modeling software. The evaluation of the hydraulic capacity of the sewer trunk system using this model identified potential deficiencies and recommended improvements at different trigger points. Having the hydraulic model maintained by the District allows for continuous use of the model results and periodic updates of the hydraulic model as needed. This is an effective method for evaluating potential deficiencies in the system and assuring capacity for customers under various scenarios. The District updated the hydraulic model in May, 2015. The next scheduled update/refresh of the hydraulic model and SECAP is January 2020. Efforts in support of this update began during this audit period.
- <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time

Design Criteria (SSMP 8.B)

- <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The District established a 10-year 6-hour peak wet weather design storm for the evaluation of existing collection system components and sizing of new collection system components. A 10-year 6-hour peak wet weather design storm has been effective in accounting for the impact of wet weather events on the system and planning for system improvements.
- <u>Recommendations:</u>
 - o No recommended modifications at this time



Short-term and Long-term Capital Improvement Plan (SSMP 8.C)

• <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The District SECAP and hydraulic model includes the identification of short and long-term Capital Improvement Projects (CIP) to meet current and future build-out flow projections for trunk sewers larger than 10 inches. The District experienced a capacity-related SSO during this audit period. The hydraulic model identified this deficiency. The Capital Improvement project to resolve the deficiency was at Plan Approval stage and was scheduled to go out to bid within two months of the spill. It is anticipated the project will be completed by December 2018. The short-term and long-term CIPs identified in the model to address hydraulic deficiencies are effective in assuring that the system has sufficient capacity in-step with future growth.

Per recommendation in the previous audit, the District has begun the process of collecting flow data model the smaller collector pipes

- <u>Recommendations:</u>
 - No recommended modifications at this time.

Capital Improvement Program Schedule (SSMP 8.D)

- <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The hydraulic model identified a number of sewer trunk segments that need additional capacity as new development continues to connect to the collection system. The schedule of capital improvement projects to address potential hydraulic deficiencies in the system has been effective in identifying the order and timing in which projects need to be accomplished. At the time of this audit, one large-scale project was recently completed, one is scheduled to go out to bid in November 2019, and a third is in Pre-Design.
- <u>Recommendations</u>: No recommended modifications at this time.

5.9 Monitoring, Measurement, and Program Modifications

5.9.1 Compliance

Table 15. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.ix – MMM

SSMP Requirement	Compliance	Deficiencies
ix(a) Maintain metrics to prioritize SSMP activities	Yes	-
ix(b) Measure effectiveness of SSMP elements	Yes	
ix(c) Assess preventative maintenance program	Yes	-
ix(d) Update elements based on evaluations	Yes	-
ix(e) Identify and illustrate SSO trends	Yes	-



5.9.2 Effectiveness of SSMP Elements and Recommended Modifications

Relevant Information to Prioritize SSMP Activities (SSMP 9.A)

- <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The District tracks a number of metrics to prioritize SSMP activities and assess the associated production and level of effort. This information is used as a tool to prioritize future work.
- <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time.

Metrics to Monitor Effectiveness of SSMP (SSMP 9.B)

- <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The District currently tracks performance using a number of metrics. However, none of these metrics are associated with specific SSMP elements. Very few of these metrics have identified targets or goals. These metrics can be used to measure the level of effort, but without associating metrics to specific SSMP elements and without setting goals for each metric it is difficult to monitor the effectiveness of the SSMP.
- <u>Recommendations:</u>
 - Identify metrics that correspond with specific elements of the SSMP and develop numerical goal ranges so the data currently collected and monitored by the District can be used as performance indicators (PIs) to quantitatively monitor SSMP effectiveness. The ultimate measure of SSMP effectiveness is the limiting of SSOs. However, setting goals for activities related to various SSMP elements and measuring performance against those goals, will help determine how success in those elements, relates to the overall effectiveness of limiting SSOs. Associating metrics with specific SSMP elements will allow for direct assessment of those elements and provide consistency in their evaluation in future audits. Assign the individuals responsible for the various elements of the SSMP elements. A sample Performance Indicator Assessment Forms that are developed for their SSMP elements. A sample Performance Indicator Assessment Forms can be developed for each metric and assessed periodically by the person responsible, according to the suggested audit frequency for that metric. At the time of the next internal SSMP audit, the completed Performance Indicator Assessment Forms to the audit. This is a carry over from the last audit.

Metrics to Assess Preventative Maintenance Program (SSMP 9.C)

- <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The District tracks a number of metrics to quantitatively evaluate the performance of the activities of the preventative maintenance program. This is effective because it allows the District to monitor the performance of particular activities over time and against other metrics (e.g., staffing levels, SSO trends) to determine correlations between the data. However, not all of the metrics have an associated goal, which makes it difficult to assess whether or not that activity is meeting the intended result.
- <u>Recommendations:</u>
 - Develop goals for metrics that track preventative maintenance activities and identify the person/position responsible for tracking data against those goals.



SSMP Performance Monitoring and Update Process (SSMP 9.D)

- <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The District tracks revisions/updates to the SSMP using Track Changes in Microsoft Word and is maintained by the Superintendent. The Track Changes to the SSMP is effective in documenting the changes to the SSMP over time. Track Changes allows for multiple individuals to suggest modifications to the SSMP. The Track Changes program documents who made the suggested changes and when and allows for the suggested changes to be accepted or rejected in the next SSMP revision.
- <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time.

SSO Trends - Frequency, Location and Volume (SSMP 9.E)

- <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The District tracks a number of key pieces of information in order to attempt to identify trends in SSO data. These trends are evaluated and summarized in each internal audit. The results of SSO trending are used to communicate the highest priorities for attempting to minimize the number and severity of SSOs.
- <u>Recommendations</u>: No recommended modifications at this time.

5.10 SSMP Program Audits

5.10.1 Compliance

Table 16. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.x – SSMP Program Audits

	SSMP Requirement	Compliance	Deficiencies
х	Conduct periodic audits	Yes	-

5.10.2 Effectiveness of SSMP Elements and Recommended Modifications

Periodic SSMP Internal Audits (SSMP 10)

- <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The District conducts an internal audit biennially with a primary focus on the evaluation of system metrics towards the elimination of preventable SSO and the reduction of the impact of the SSOs that do occur. The internal audit is helpful in identifying areas of improvement. The past audit identified enhancements and plans were put in place to improve the SSMP. This audit has specified additional recommended enhancements. The regular review of the SSMP assures the usefulness of the planned activities.
- <u>Recommendations:</u>
 - Post this SSMP internal audit to the District website.
 - o Schedule the next internal SSMP audit for July August 2023.
 - o Use the format of this audit for future internal audits.



5.11 Communication Program

5.11.1 Compliance

Table 17. Compliance with SSS WDR D.13.xi – Communications Program

SSMP Requirement	Compliance	Deficiencies
xi(a) Communicate on a regular basis with the public	Voc	
and tributary/satellite systems regarding SSMP	res	-

5.11.2 Effectiveness of SSMP Elements and Recommended Modifications

Internal Communication - Staff and Board of Directors (SSMP 11)

• <u>Level of Effectiveness</u>: The District communicates information about the SSMP and the related programs to the Board of Directors periodically through the General Manager. This communication is important to inform the Board of implementation and performance of the District against the SSMP.

The District communicates the implementation and performance of the SSMP to the public via the District website, quarterly billing statements, and the CIWQS database. It is difficult to assess the level of effectiveness of the communication of SSMP-related information because of the limited response.

The District does not have any satellite agencies that discharge into the District's collection system. However, the District discharges into the City of Roseville collection system and the Placer County SMD No.2 collection system. The City of Roseville and Placer County are regional partners with the District in the South Placer Wastewater Authority (SPWA). Tri-yearly meetings with the regional partners have proven effective to discuss the ongoing coordination between the tributary/satellite systems.

• <u>Recommendations:</u> No recommended modifications at this time.



SECTION 6 Audit Summary

This section summarizes the level of compliance of the SSMP with the SSMP requirements identified in subsection D.13 and the identified deficiencies as described in **Section 4.1**. **Table 20** is a summary of the results of that evaluation.

Table 18.	Summary	of SSMP	Compliance	Deficiencies
-----------	---------	---------	------------	--------------

SSMP Requirement	Compliance	Deficiencies
No compliance deficiencies identified during audit		

This section also summarizes the recommended enhancements made during the process of evaluating each SSMP elements effectiveness as described in **Section 4.2**. **Table 21** is a summary of those recommendations.

SSMP	Recommendation	Timeline for
Section		Completion
1	Continue to evaluate Strategic Plan goals for effectiveness as it relates to the SSMP.	Annually
4.A	Continue to inquire about the availability and updates to surrounding jurisdiction's storm drain maps.	Annually
4.B	Finalize SOPs currently in DRAFT form and continue to develop pertinent SOPs. Consider using outside resources or hire a regulatory compliance technician to complete this task.	Jan 2020
	Periodically evaluate the Lower Lateral Program for effectiveness	
4.C	Periodically evaluate the progress of 5-Year CIP and R&R Plans. Adjust as necessary	Annually
4.D	Develop a schedule for regular training on the specific equipment that the District owns. The scheduled equipment training should identify the frequency of training, the proposed instructors, appropriate referencing of SOPs and manuals, and the individuals required to take the training. Use the SOPs (recommended in this audit) as a training tool for District staff. The SOPs should be developed so that 1) they provide a framework for the consistent delivery of required information, skills, and familiarity with equipment, and 2) they can be used to demonstrate competence of an individual in the particular subject. The two above topics are carry-overs from the previous audit.	Jul 2020
7.F	Develop a SOP describing the process of how pipelines are added to the high frequency (hot spot) cleaning schedule, how the cleaning frequency (i.e., number of months) for each hot spot is initially set, and how the cleaning frequency for an individual hot spot may be adjusted over time.	Dec 2020
9.C	Develop goals for metrics that track preventative maintenance activities and identify the person/position responsible for tracking data against those goals.	Dec 2020
10	Post this SSMP internal audit to the District website. Schedule the next internal SSMP audit for July - August 2021. Use the format of this audit for future internal audits.	Jul 2019

Table 19. Summary of Audit Recommendations



SECTION 7 Appendices

7.1 Appendix – Sample Performance Indicator Assessment Form



7.1 Appendix – Sample Performance Indicator Assessment Form

Goal:

O&M PM - SSS WDR-D.iv.b

FY

Responsible Person (RP):

Field Supervisor

Description of Performance Indicator(s) (PIs):

The PIs listed below will be used to measure the effectiveness of the activities outlined in the District SSMP related to the requirements of section D.iv.b of the SSS WDR.

PIs and Data Analysis Methods:

- Number of manholes cleaned and visually inspected.
 Discussion & Scoring Criteria: This PI measures the number of manholes that maintenance staff clean and inspect each year.
- 2. Miles of sewer main flushed each year.

Discussion & Scoring Criteria: This PI measures the miles of collection system flushed with high velocity vacuum cleaning as part of the preventative maintenance program. Cleaning the entire collection system (~250 miles) every 5 years is acceptable per industry standards, every 3 years is good, and every 2 year is excellent. The District consistently tracks this data throughout the year.

PI	Excellent	Good	Acceptable	Below Goal
1	> 1200	> 1050	> 900	< 900
2	> 125	> 85	> 50	< 50

Perfo	Performance Tracking			
PI	Measured Value	Performance Assessment Comments / Related Information / Justification		
1				
2				

O&M – Preventative Maintenance (D.iv.b)

Recommendations for Programmatic or SSMP Updates		
PI 1 – Number of manholes cleaned and visually inspected		
Recommendation:		

Signature of Responsible Person: (sign when complete)	Date: